
Public Transport Liaison Panel

Meeting of held on Wednesday, 20 June 2018 at 9.30 am in Council Chamber - Town Hall

MINUTES

Present: Councillor Muhammad Ali 
Councillor Nina Degrads
Councillor Ian Parker 
Ian Plowright (Planning and Strategic Transport)
Richard Lancaster (Planning and Strategic Transport)
Kieran Pantry-Melsom (Clerk)  

Also 
Present: 

East Surrey Transport Committee
Charles King

Mobility Forum
Stephen Aselford

Tram Operations Ltd  
Danny Stephen 

Arriva London
Richard Simmons

Abellio
Emmanuel Ajibode 

Transport for London
Muhammed Mashud

London Trams
Olaniyi Denloye

Govia Thameslink Railway
Yvonne Leslie

Elsie Sutherland, Julia Tovey, Lindsay Williams (Resident). 

PART A

16/18  Appointment of Chair and Vice-Chair



Councillor Degrads nominated and Councillor Parker seconded the motion to 
appoint Councillor Muhammad Ali as Chair for the remainder of the 2018/19 
municipal year.

Councillor Ali nominated and Councillor Parker seconded Councillor Nina 
Degrads to be Vice-Chair for the remainder of the 2018/19 municipal year.

17/18  Introductions

The Chair welcomed participants to the meeting and those present introduced 
themselves.

18/18  Apologies for Absence

Apologies were received from Ben Kennedy and Ian Plowright for lateness.

19/18  Disclosures of interests

Councillor Muhammad Ali declared a non-pecuniary interest in that he was an 
employee of Transport for London (TfL). The Councillor noted that he 
remained of a neutral mind and would take part in a consideration of the 
reports.

20/18  Minutes of the previous meeting

The minutes of the meeting held on 27 February 2018 were agreed as an 
accurate record.

21/18  Mayor's Transport Strategy

Muhammad Mashud informed the Panel that there was no update to present.

22/18  Bus Issues

A) TfL Bus Review, 2018

Muhammed Mashud (Transport for London) informed the Panel that 
the 2018 Bus Review was looking to integrate with the planned 
changes to the town centre alongside the arrival of Westfield, but that it 
also examined routes on a Borough wide basis.



The Chair inquired as to if a timeline had been agreed for the review, 
and as to whether any specific capacity increases had been decided. 
The representative for TfL stated that while no specifics had yet been 
announced, the review aimed to increase capacity where there was 
demand for it in order to serve the whole of the town centre. 

The representative went on to discuss specific work that had been 
carried out on overcrowding on the 463 route, collaborating with a 
Ward Member and two local Schools. The Panel was told that through 
work with School Ambassadors and projects to encourage cycling, this 
had been resolved without necessitating changes to the 463 service.

Charles King (East Surrey Transport Committee) stated that papers 
had been agreed at the Mobility Forum with recommendations such as 
improving access to Croydon University Hospital and the High Street 
and resolving the lack of Bus routes from the East of the Borough 
stopping at Fairfield Halls. The Officer assured the Panel that these 
papers had been fed back to TfL, and that it had been agreed that 
there would be at least one bus route servicing Fairfield Halls from the 
East.

It was also expressed to the Panel that there were long waiting times 
for the 109 bus on London Road. A panel member suggested that if 
some buses from Croydon University Hospital stopped at the 
Streatham Bus Garage before stopping at Streatham Station on their 
routes, it would increase ease of access to Central London. The Chair 
noted that both of these would be included within the Bus Review. The 
Officer also noted that all previously raised and unaddressed concerns 
would be collated and sent to TfL to feed into the review.

There was also a query as to whether the TfL Bus Review would 
address accidents on buses and the frequently large gap between the 
curb and the bus entrance. The Chair asked whether any driver training 
was planned or had already taken place around these issues. The 
Arriva London representative informed the Panel that there was 
ongoing training on both issues.

Action Point – for TfL to update the Panel with new information on 
the Bus Review when it becomes available.

B) Minimising Noise at Thornton Heath Bus Garage

The Chair noted that there had been noise complaints at Thornton 
Heath Bus Garage which had been discussed in past PTLP meetings 
and asked what had been done to address these issues. 

The representative of Arriva London explained to the Panel that he had 
met with Councillor Khan and Lindsay Williams (Resident) and that this 
discussion had led to the implementation of marshals at the Garage, 



and that this had since been applied to all bus shelters as good 
practice. 
The Panel also heard that covert surveillance on the Garage had been 
done by both Arriva and the Council to verify if the issues were still 
ongoing, and both had found there to be significant improvements.

As previously stated in the last PTLP meeting, drivers had been spoken 
to about the issues around pollution, but unfortunately noise made from 
ramp testing was unavoidable. It was necessary for buses to be idle 
during these tests and for rebuilding pressure in air brakes.

The Chair enquired as to what plans Arriva had for moving to Hybrid 
buses, which would be quieter and cause less pollution. The 
representative from Arriva stated that there were no plans for this, 
however Arriva would bid on this at the indication that it was what TfL 
required. It was also stated that all buses in Thornton Heath Garage 
were above the standard detailed in the Mayor’s Strategy.

Lindsay Williams (Resident) was given the opportunity by the Chair to 
inform the Panel that despite the meeting with Arriva she had not seen 
any marshals. It was also said that the covert surveillance had failed to 
note diary sheets that had been submitted detailing the times of day 
with the most issues. 

The Arriva representative expressed again that marshals had been 
implemented, and that, although there were not exact numbers to 
hand, that the volume of traffic through the Garage had not increased.

Action Point – for Arriva to work directly with local residents to 
address outstanding issues with the Bus Garage.

C) Bus Issues in Norbury

The representative of the East Surrey Transport Committee informed 
the Panel that a proposal for an additional Bus Stop near Norbury 
Library on the London Road had been made.

The representative for TfL relayed that he had not seen this proposal, 
but would be happy to review it. The TfL representative noted that the 
capacity for this would depend on the predicted demand and available 
resources.

Action Point – for Charles King to forward the proposal to 
Muhammed Mashud.

D) Capacity of Bus Route 166



The representative of the East Surrey Transport Committee informed 
panel members that seasonal tourism to the Lavender Fields on the 
166 route caused significant overcrowding between the months of June 
and September. 

The Arriva representative informed the Panel that despite a new 
timetable for the route coming into place in September, it did not 
increase the overall number of buses on the route.

The Chair suggested for there to be increased service on this route 
during the months presenting an issue.

Action Point – for Muhammed Mashud to report back on the 
request for capacity increase on the 166 route.

E) Capacity of Bus Routes 434, 463 & 633

The representative of the East Surrey Transport Committee informed 
the Panel that the issues surrounding these Bus Routes was primarily 
related to their use by Woodcote High School students, and that buses 
were regularly having to leave 20 to 30 children at the Bus Stop as the 
bus had reached capacity. 

The TfL representative told the Panel that the issue was known and 
explained that a major reason for the problem was that some buses 
were not stopping by the School due to the behaviour of students, and 
this was causing the proceeding buses to fill up to quickly. The Panel 
also heard that a road next to the School which had been used for 
drop-off and collections had been changed into a no access road, 
exasperating the problem by further congesting the main road.

Muhammed stated that significant work had been done with the School 
and with Councillor O’Connell to minimise this issue, and that they 
would be meeting again on 12 July 2018. The meetings had resulted in 
the implementation of School Ambassador training and students had 
been encouraged to cycle to reduce the number students using the 
bus. TfL had encouraged the school to stagger the release of students 
at the end of the day, but the School had been unwilling to do this.

Action Point – for TfL to continue to work with Woodcote School 
and the Ward Member on the issue.

F) Diversion of Bus Route 130 – New Addington

To be discussed at a later meeting following the completion of a report 
by John Osbourne.

G) Bus Access to Heathrow



The representative of the East Surrey Transport Committee suggested 
to the Panel that an extra X26 stop on the Purley Way near to 
Fiveways would improve access to Heathrow. It was also stated that 
work was being done by Hounslow Council to improve access to 
Heathrow from Clapham Junction, which would significantly improve 
access for Croydon residents.

Furthermore, the panel noted that the lack of night time services to 
Heathrow and the lack of suitable drop off areas for people with 
luggage in the town centre. The Chair suggested the possibility of 
expanding the existing drop off zone by East Croydon Station to 
accommodate a greater number of users, and the officer noted there 
were some existing drop off bays in Dingwall Road.

Action Point – for Muhammed Mashud to take the suggestion to 
expand the East Croydon drop off area back to TfL.

23/18  Train/Railway issues

A) GTR May 2018 Timetable Changes

The Chair highlighted to the panel the public concern felt after the 
introduction of the new timetable and the large number of delayed and 
cancelled trains.

Yvonne Leslie (Govia Thameslink Railway) informed the Panel that 
the changes had been made to increase capacity, particularly in the 
South East. Yvonne stated that GTR believed the changes with 
Southern had been successful, but acknowledged that there had been 
significant problems with Thameslink and Great Northern. This was 
caused by delays in writing the timetable which meant three months’ 
worth of work had to be condensed into a three week period so as to 
be ready for the timetable change deadline, which was bi-annual. The 
problems following from this were that certain incorrect assumptions 
had been made around driver placement and staffing.

The Chair enquired as to why this had happened, given that the 
timetable had been in consultation for two years, and asked how long 
it would take for the issues to be fixed. The GTR representative 
replied by stating that the logistical work had to be done in the final 
months so as to be current. The timeline for fixing the issues 
stemming from the change was not yet agreed, but trains would be 
removed to ease the overall network until July, when a temporary 
timetable would be issued. Until the temporary timetable some 
services would receive bus replacements where cancellations had 
been particularly high.

A member of the panel stated that the Southern delays and 
cancellations had been just as bad as the other networks, and that no 



substitutions had been implemented despite early knowledge of which 
trains would be cancelled. It was also raised that trains running 
through stations where cancellations were particularly bad had not 
been making additional stops.

It was also said that receiving timetable updates was difficult for 
people without internet access. The GTR representative agreed that it 
had been hard to produce a hard copy of the timetable due to 
frequent changes, but that the information was also available in 
stations, and by phone or email.

Action point – for Yvonne to report back to the Panel when the 
timeline for fixing the timetable has been agreed.

B)   West Croydon: Transfer of Overground Services

The TfL representative informed the Panel that TfL had worked with 
Arriva and the Council on the signage to indicate how to transfer 
between the Overground and local operators, as well as installing a 
buzzer to allow disabled access through the carpark. 
The Chair asked whether an impact assessment had been carried out 
before the platforms had been changed, as the buzzer for the 
disabled access can take a long time before an ambassador arrives to 
open the gate, and the carpark afterwards can be difficult to navigate. 

A member of the panel added that additional signage to the front of 
the station could be used to make changing between the Overground 
clearer. The TfL representative agreed this would be possible, but as 
the building was a Council asset, they would need to agree this. The 
Officer said the Council would be willing to work with TfL on this, but 
that it was not a full solution to the problems which had been 
presented by the platform change. 

The Officer added that the Council had previously funded half of the 
London Road entrance, which had effectively increased disabled 
access to Overground services before the platforms had been 
changed. A member of the panel added that having changed the 
platforms and not the timetable had given very little time for 
passengers who needed to make transfers, and instead seemed to be 
focused at giving train operators greater recovery times.

Action point – for Officers to consult with TfL on providing more 
signage to the front of the station.

C) Crystal Palace Stadium: Impact on Services



The Officer told the Panel that with the new planning development for 
the Stadium’s approval, targets for the club to improve transport 
access had been built in to the agreement.

The East Surrey Transport Committee representative informed the 
Panel that on match days the 130 bus does not go to Thornton Heath, 
and there are reduced services between Norwood Junction and East 
Croydon. The Officer noted this.

Stephen Aselford suggested that there be warnings on routes that do 
not go near the stadium on match days in the days preceding, to 
inform customers and allow them to plan ahead.

Action point – to consult with TfL about warning customers of 
bus diversions before match days.

D) Cashless Trams and Hopper Fares

The TfL representative noted that the consultation on this had been 
positive, and Hopper Fares on trams would be starting in the next 
month (July).

A question was asked as to why there were six stations on tram 
routes with ticket machines which did not sell tram tickets, given these 
were the only viable places to purchase tickets in the evening. The 
TfL representative explained to the panel that he did not have details 
to hand on why this was, but that they would be circulated.

Action Point – for TfL to circulate information on why machines 
at these stations do not sell tram tickets.

E) Upgrading of Ticket Machines

The East Surrey Transport Committee representative informed the 
panel that many ticket machines were not selling tickets until 9:35am, 
meaning people could easily miss trains in that 5 minute window from 
when trains departed at 9:30am. The panel also heard that where 
there had been services that arrived very close to, but before 9:30am, 
Freedom Pass holders had been allowed to take these trains if the 
next service was not for a significant length of time. Despite this many 
station staff were no longer allowing this. 
Charles explained that both GTR and the Department for Transport 
had been contacted on the matter and each said the other was 
responsible.

The GTR representative acknowledged that there was a problem with 
those machines and would keep the Panel updated as to when this 
was corrected. They also stated Freedom Pass users should not be 
using trains before 9:30am but where there had been historical 
easements, these should remain in place.



Action Point – for Yvonne to inform the panel when ticket 
machines have been upgraded.

Action Point – for Yvonne to let Charles know if DfT or GTR are 
responsible for easement in relation to Freedom Passes.

F) Train Station Skipping Update

The GTR representative informed the Panel that this had been 
addressed in the last meeting. The Officer acknowledged that many of 
the services where station skipping was taking place had stopped 
after the May timetable change.

24/18  Growth Zone Update

In the absence of Nadine Knight the panel RESOLVED that this item be 
presented at the next PTLP meeting (Tuesday 16 October 2018).

25/18  Update on replacement of Blackhorse Lane and Addiscombe Park 
bridges

Olaniyi Denloye (Transport for London) updated the Panel on the status of the 
bridge replacement project.

The Panel was informed that this was a joint project as the bridge in the South 
was owned by TfL, whilst the bridge in the North was owned by the Council. 
The Panel learned that investigations into utility lines on the intended 
construction sites (including digs) had been completed, and that these, in 
addition to maintaining access for pedestrians and for the Tram way, would be 
the biggest challenges for the construction phase.

The TfL representative stated that the design phase of the project had almost 
been completed, but that no firm date for the beginning of construction had 
yet been agreed. The Panel learned that despite this it was hoped that 
construction would begin by early 2019.

Action point: For TfL to update the panel with the construction timeline 
once agreed.

26/18  Any other business



Olaniyi Denloye invited the Panel to attend the “Great Get Together” 
organised by MP Sarah Jones at 43 Blackhorse Lane on 22 June 2018. 
Olaniyi informed the Panel that Engineers from Morgan Sindall and Transport 
for London would be there provide additional information on Blackhorse Lane 
Bridge and ongoing works.

27/18  Dates of future meetings

 16 October 2018
 26 February 2019

28/18  Items for next meeting

The Chair invited the Panel to submit any items they would like discussed 
before the Agenda deadline for the next meeting.

It was NOTED earlier in the meeting that Item 9 – Growth Zone Update be 
presented at the next meeting.

The meeting ended at 11.19am

Signed:

Date:


